

### **PCC Airfoils, LLC**

Group Number 641982

2 - All eligible Employees of Beachwood, Douglas, Sanford, Mentor/Ren Park, Ceramics, SMP, Crooksville, Mold Masters and Salaried Employees of Minerva

### **MedMutual Life Insurance Company**

(A stock life insurance company herein called "We", "Us", "Our") Cleveland, Ohio

### **Group Insurance Certificate**

We agree to pay benefits subject to the provisions, definition, limitations and conditions of the master policy. The master policy (herein called the Policy) is a contract issued by MedMutual Life Insurance Company to Your Employer (herein called the Policyholder). If the terms and provisions of the Certificate of Coverage (issued to You) are different from the Policy (issued to the Policyholder), the Policy will govern. Your coverage may be canceled or changed in whole or in part under the terms and provisions of the Policy.

This is Your certificate of coverage as long as You are eligible for insurance. It is not a contract or a part of one. Your benefits are described in plain English, but a few terms and provisions are written as required by insurance law. This is not a summary plan description or an Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) Plan Document by itself. However, it may be attached to a document prepared by Your group that is called a summary plan description.

#### PLEASE READ CAREFULLY

If You have any questions, please contact the Benefits Administrator at Your place of employment or write to Us. We will assist You in any way We can to help You understand Your benefits.

Steven C. Glass
President and CEO

**Group Insurance Certificate** 

Group Term Life, Accidental Death & Dismemberment and Dependent Life Non-Participating

## **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS	1
DEFINITIONS	3
ELIGIBILITY AND EFFECTIVE DATE PROVISIONS	6
Eligibility	
Effective Date of Coverage (Noncontributory Benefits)	6
Effective Date of Coverage (Contributory Benefits)	
Deferred Effective Date	
Evidence of Insurability	
Effective Date if We Require Evidence of Insurability	7
Effective Date of Changes in Amount of Benefit	7
Reinstatements	7
GROUP TERM LIFE INSURANCE BENEFIT	۶
Benefit Payment	
Beneficiary	
Change of Beneficiary	8
Conversion of Life Insurance	
Portability	
Waiver of Premium	10
ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT	12
Benefit	
Benefit Payment	12
Exceptions	
Notice and Proof of Claim	
Effect on Insurance	12
ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT BENEFIT	13
Benefit	
Seat Belt Benefit	14
Air Bag Benefit	
Repatriation Benefit	
Dependent Education Benefit	
Spouse Education Benefit	
Common Carrier BenefitExposure and Disappearance Benefit	
Coma Benefit	
Child Care Benefit	
Brain Damage Benefit	
Portability	
Waiver of Premium	
Limitations	
Notice of Claim	19
Claim Forms	19
Proof of Loss	20
DEPENDENT GROUP LIFE INSURANCE BENEFIT	21
Benefit	
Eligibility	21
Effective Date of Dependent Coverage	
Evidence of Insurability/Deferred Effective Date	
Changes in Amount of Dependent Life Insurance	
Conversion of Dependent Life Insurance	
Portability of the Supplemental Life Insurance for Spouse and Dependent	23
CONTINUATION OF EMPLOYEE COVERAGE	24
TERMINATION PROVISIONS	25

Termination of Employee Coverage	25
Termination of Dependent Coverage	
GENERAL PROVISIONS	26
Changes in Benefits or Provisions	26
Statements	26
Incontestability	26
Misstatement of Age	26
Appeals	26
Conformity with State Law	26
Payment of Interest	
Assignment	27
Retention of Discretion	27
Physical Examination/Autopsy	27
Legal Action	27
ERISA INFORMATION	28

### SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS

Policyholder: PCC Airfoils, LLC

Policy Number: 641982

Eligibility: Class (if Applicable): 2 - All eligible Employees of Beachwood, Douglas,

Sanford, Mentor/Ren Park, Ceramics, SMP,

Crooksville, Mold Masters and Salaried Employees

of Minerva

**Group Term Life Insurance** 

Employee Life Benefit Amount: 1.25 times Base Annual Salary to a maximum of

\$250,000. Benefits round to the next multiple of \$500.

Supplemental Life Insurance

Employee Amount: 1.25 times Base Annual Salary to a maximum of

\$250,000. Benefits round to the next multiple of \$500.

Dependent spouse Amount: 50% of the Employee's Supplemental benefit. Benefits

round to the next multiple of \$500 to a maximum of

\$100,000.

Dependent child(ren) Amount:

Live birth to 6 months: \$100

6 months to age 26: 10% of the Employee's Supplemental benefit to a

maximum of \$10,000

Supplemental AD&D is afforded in conjunction with the Supplemental Life election, at the Supplemental Life benefit amount. Supplemental AD&D may not be elected as a standalone benefit, or in a different benefit amount than the Voluntary Life election.

Employees may only elect the Supplemental Life benefits for the Dependent spouse and Dependent child(ren) if they have elected and are approved for the Supplemental Life benefit.

Premium for Supplemental Life for the Dependent spouse is calculated based on the Employee's date of birth. Age banded rates are adjusted on the Employee's date of birth.

#### Non-Medical Maximum Benefit Limit

Basic Life:

Employee: \$250,000

Supplemental Life:

Employee:\$250,000Dependent spouse:\$25,000Dependent child(ren):\$10,000

Accidental Death & Dismemberment (AD&D)

Employee AD&D Benefit Principal Sum: 1.25 times Base Annual Salary to a maximum of

\$250,000. Benefits round to the next multiple of \$500.

Employee Supplemental AD&D Benefit 1.25 times Base Annual Salary to a maximum of

Principal Sum \$250,000. Benefits round to the next multiple of \$500.

# Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit (AD&D)

Employee Principal Sum:

1.25 times Base Annual Salary to a maximum of \$250,000. Benefits round to the next multiple of \$500.

### **Reduction of Benefits**

Basic Life and AD&D benefits do not reduce due to age. Benefits terminate at retirement.

Supplemental Life and AD&D benefits do not reduce due to age. Benefits terminate at retirement.

THIS SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS CANCELS AND REPLACES ALL OTHER SCHEDULES PREVIOUSLY ISSUED TO YOU UNDER THE POLICY. IT OUTLINES THE POLICY FEATURES. THE FOLLOWING PAGES PROVIDE A COMPLETE DESCRIPTION OF THE PROVISIONS OF YOUR CERTIFICATE.

### **DEFINITIONS**

This section explains the meaning of special words and phrases used in this Certificate. To help recognize these special words and phrases, the first letter of each word, or each word in the phrase, is capitalized wherever it appears.

**Accident or Accidental** means a sudden, unexpected event that was not reasonably foreseeable and occurs independently of disease, illness or bodily infirmity.

#### **Actively at Work** or **Active Work** means that You are:

- 1. performing the Material and Substantial Duties of Your occupation; and
- 2. working the number of hours set forth in the Application; and
- 3. paid full-time or part-time earnings from the Policyholder.

The worksite must be at the Policyholder's usual place of business or at a location the Policyholder has authorized You to work. You are not considered Actively at Work when You are off work or lose time due to Sickness, Injury, Leave of Absence, strike or lay-off. Paid days off will count as Actively at Work if You were fully capable of performing the Material and Substantial Duties of Your regular occupation during the paid days off, provided You were Actively at Work on the last working day prior to the paid days off. You will be considered Actively at Work on each day of a regular paid vacation or on a regular non-working day provided You were Actively at Work on the last working day prior to paid vacation. If You are receiving paid days off as part of a severance agreement, You are not considered to be Actively at Work.

**Application** means the document which sets forth the eligible classes, the amounts of insurance, and other relevant information pertaining to the plan of insurance for which the Policyholder applied. The Application is included with and forms a part of the Policy, and shall include any subsequent amendments to the Application.

Base Annual Salary means the gross annual compensation prior to before-tax payroll deductions, if any,

- 1. which You earn from Your occupation with the Policyholder; and
- 2. which was used in the calculation and remittance of premium.

It does not include salary from commissions, overtime, bonuses or any other form of extra pay.

Basic Weekly Wage means the gross weekly compensation prior to before-tax payroll deductions, if any,

- 1. which You earn from Your occupation with the Policyholder; and
- 2. which was used in the calculation and remittance of premium.

it does not include compensation from commissions, overtime, bonuses or any other form of extra pay.

**Contributory** means You pay a portion of the premium for this insurance coverage.

**Dependent:** Unless otherwise defined in another section of this Certificate, Dependent means:

- 1. Your lawful spouse;
- 2. Your Domestic Partner: and
- 3. Your Dependent child(ren), which means Your unmarried child(ren) who is:
  - a. Your biological child(ren), stepchild(ren) or adopted child(ren);
  - b. within the age limits shown in the Application; and
  - c. not in active military service.

### **Domestic Partner** is defined as same sex partners who:

- 1. share a close personal relationship and are responsible for each other's welfare;
- 2. have shared the same legal residence for at least 12 months;
- 3. are at least 18 years old;
- 4. have voluntarily consented to the relationship, without fraud or duress;
- 5. are not married to, or in a domestic relationship with any other person;
- 6. are not related by blood or affinity in a way that would disqualify them from marriage under State law if You and Your partner were opposite sexes;

- 7. are legally competent to contract; and
- 8. have signed an affidavit for same sex domestic partnership in the presence of a notary public by both You and Your partner under penalty of perjury.

**Employee** means an Actively at Work full-time employee whose principal employment is with the Employer, at the Employer's usual place of business or such place(s) that the Policyholder may authorize in the normal course of business, who is Actively at Work for the minimum hours per week as stated in the Application and is reported on the Policyholder's records for Social Security and withholding tax purposes. An employee can include a partner in a partnership, a shareholder in a subchapter S corporation, a sole proprietor or a member in a limited liability company if the other requirements are met.

**Enrollment Form** means the application You complete to apply for coverage under the Policy.

**Independent Medical Examination** means an examination by a Medical Provider of the appropriate specialty for Your condition, at Our expense. Such examination, scheduled by Us, may be used for the purpose of determining eligibility for insurance or benefits, including eligibility under any Short-Term Disability Benefits, if any, associated with the Policy.

**Injury** means bodily harm resulting directly from an Accident and independently of all other causes.

**Insured** means an Employee covered under the Policy.

**Intoxicated** means being legally intoxicated as determined by the laws of the jurisdiction where the Accident occurred. Conviction is not necessary for determination of being intoxicated.

Late Applicant means an eligible Employee who is:

- 1. an Employee who enrolls for Contributory coverage more than 31 days after Your first day of eligibility; or
- 2. an Employee who waives all or a portion of Your Noncontributory coverage and chooses to enroll at a later date; or
- 3. an Employee who chooses to increase their Contributory coverage.

**Leave of Absence** means an arrangement where the Policyholder and the Employee agree that the Employee will not be Actively at Work for a specified period of time and the Employee is expected to be Actively at Work at the end of that period. Refer to the Termination Provisions to determine how long coverage may continue during a Leave of Absence.

Male Pronoun whenever used includes the female.

**Material and Substantial Duties** means job duties that are normally required for the performance of Your own occupation and cannot be reasonably omitted or modified.

**Medical Provider** means a person who is performing tasks that are within the scope of his or her medical license and:

- is licensed to practice medicine and prescribe and administer drugs and perform surgery; or
- has a doctoral degree in Psychology (Ph.D or Psy.D) whose primary practice is treating patients; or
- is a legally qualified Medical Provider according to the laws and regulations of the governing jurisdiction.

We will not recognize any relative, including but not limited to You, Your spouse, child(ren), brother, sister, Your parent or Your spouse's parent as a doctor for a claim that You send Us.

**Motorized Vehicle** means any self-propelled vehicle or conveyance, including but not limited to automobiles, trucks, motorcycles, ATV's, snow mobiles, tractors, golf carts, motorized scooters, lawn mowers, heavy equipment for excavating, boats and personal watercraft. "Motorized Vehicle" does not include medically necessary motorized wheelchairs.

Noncontributory means the Policyholder pays 100% of the premium for this insurance.

Policy means the contract between the Policyholder and Us, which provides group insurance benefits.

**Policyholder** means the person, firm, organization, or institution named on the face of the Policy. Policyholder also means any covered subsidiaries or affiliates set forth on the face of the Policy. If the Policyholder is a trust or association, the term Participating Employer shall be substituted for Policyholder.

Principal Sum means the amount shown on the Schedule of Benefits.

**Proof** means evidence satisfactory to Us that the terms and provisions of the Policy have been met. Proof may include but is not limited to: questionnaires, physical exams, or written documentation as required by Us. Proof must be received by Us at Our Home Office. We reserve the right to determine, at Our sole discretion, if Proof is acceptable.

Regular Care means:

- 1. You are under the care of and visit a Medical Provider at appropriate intervals as medically required in accordance with standard medical practice, to effectively diagnose, manage and treat the disabling condition(s); and
- 2. You are receiving the appropriate treatment and care of the disabling condition(s) which conforms with standard medical practice by a Medical Provider whose specialty and clinical experience is appropriate for the disabling condition(s) according to standard medical practice.

#### Sickness means:

- 1. An illness that impairs Your normal functioning of mind or body; or
- 2. Your pregnancy, childbirth and related medical condition.

**Terminally III** under the Accelerated Death Benefit means You have a life expectancy of 6 months or less, due to a medical condition.

**Total Disability** or **Totally Disabled**, under the Waiver of Premium provision, means You are completely unable to engage in any occupation for wage or profit because of Sickness or Injury.

**Waiting Period** under the Eligibility and Effective Date provisions, refers to the length of time, as defined in the Application before You are eligible to enroll in this insurance program.

**You, Your and Yours** means the eligible Employee to whom this certificate is issued and whose insurance is in force under the terms of the Policy.

### **ELIGIBILITY AND EFFECTIVE DATE PROVISIONS**

### **Eligibility**

All Employees who belong to an eligible class and work the minimum number of hours as set forth by the Policyholder are eligible for group insurance. An Employee must be Actively at Work for his/her insurance coverage to become effective.

We agree to waive the Actively at Work provision for Life Insurance, Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance, Dependent Life Insurance on a premium paying basis, for You if:

- 1. You are not disabled; and
- 2. You are on lay-off, Leave of Absence, or sabbatical leave; and
- 3. You were being covered by an extension of benefits provision under the prior carrier's policy on the day immediately preceding the Policy effective date; and
- 4. You are no longer eligible for coverage under the prior carrier's policy.

Life Insurance, Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance and Dependent Life Insurance will continue under this provision for the balance of the time provided for under the prior carrier's policy, but not to exceed a total of 12 months.

MedMutual Life will provide coverage, without evidence of insurability, at the benefit amounts in effect on the day immediately preceding our Policy effective date for You, Your spouse and Your Dependent Children who were insured under the prior carrier's plan as of that date. All other benefit amounts, including benefit amount increases effective on or after that date are subject to the terms of the MedMutual Life Policy.

### **Effective Date of Coverage (Noncontributory Benefits)**

Youlf You are Actively at Work will become insured for Noncontributory benefits under the Policy on the day following completion of the Waiting Period, if any, set forth by the Policyholder, provided the Policyholder has paid any premium the Policyholder is obligated to pay.

If You waive all or a portion of Your Noncontributory coverage and choose to enroll at a later date, You will be considered a Late Applicant and must furnish evidence of insurability satisfactory to Us before coverage can become effective. Coverage will become effective on the date We determine that the evidence is satisfactory and We provide written notice of approval.

### **Effective Date of Coverage (Contributory Benefits)**

You may apply for Contributory benefits at any time. Your coverage will become effective as follows, provided You are Actively at Work on that date:

- 1. If Your enrollment form is signed on or before the end of the Waiting Period, if any, as set forth by the Policyholder, the coverage will become effective on the day following completion of the Waiting Period.
- 2. If Your enrollment form is signed after the end of the Waiting Period, but within 31 days following the completion of the Waiting Period, the coverage will become effective the date You sign the enrollment form.
- 3. If Your enrollment form is signed following this 31 day period, You will be considered a Late Applicant and must furnish evidence of insurability satisfactory to Us before coverage can become effective. Coverage will become effective on the date We determine that the evidence is satisfactory and We provide written notice of approval.

### **Deferred Effective Date**

You must be Actively at Work on the date Your initial coverage is scheduled to begin. If:

- 1. You are absent from Active Work on the date such coverage would otherwise become effective; and
- 2. Your absence is caused by an Injury, Sickness or layoff,

the effective date of any initial coverage or increased coverage will be deferred until the first day You return to Active Work. You will be considered Actively at Work if You were actually at work on the day immediately preceding:

- 1. a weekend (except for one or both of these days if they are scheduled work days);
- 2. a holiday (except when such holiday is a scheduled work day);
- 3. a paid vacation;
- 4. any nonscheduled work day.

### **Evidence of Insurability**

Evidence of insurability is required:

- 1. when the amount of insurance exceeds the non-medical maximum, as shown in the Schedule of Benefits; or
- 2. if You enroll for Yourself, Your spouse, and/or Your Dependents for contributory coverage more than 31 days after Your initial date of eligibility; or
- 3. if You have waived all or a portion of Your Noncontributory coverage and enroll at a later date; or
- 4. if You elect an increase in coverage.
- 5. for any life insurance increase of \$50,000 or more resulting from an increase in salary, in excess of a benefit amount previously approved based upon satisfactory evidence of insurability.

### Effective Date if We Require Evidence of Insurability

If You are required to submit evidence of insurability satisfactory to Us, insurance in the amount for which We require such evidence will become effective on the date We determine that the evidence is satisfactory and We provide written notice of approval.

### **Effective Date of Changes in Amount of Benefit**

Any change in the amount of Your benefits caused by a change in class, change in salary, age reduction or amendment to the Policy will become effective on the effective date of change. If the change results in an increase in the amount of insurance, You must be Actively at Work on that date. If You are not Actively at Work, the increase will take effect on the day You are again Actively at Work.

#### Reinstatements

If Your coverage terminates due to termination of employment and You return to active work within six months, We will not apply a new hire eligibility Waiting Period or require evidence of insurability if You enroll within 31 days.

### **GROUP TERM LIFE INSURANCE BENEFIT**

THIS BENEFIT ONLY APPLIES TO YOU IF IT IS SHOWN ON YOUR SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS, YOU HAVE ELECTED GROUP TERM LIFE INSURANCE AND YOU HAVE PAID OR AGREE TO PAY THE APPLICABLE PREMIUM.

### **Benefit Payment**

We will pay Your beneficiary the amount of life insurance in force as of the date of Your death provided You are insured under the Policy on the date of death.

Settlement will be made upon receipt of Proof of death or not later than two (2) months after receipt of such Proof.

We will determine the amount of insurance payable based upon the Schedule of Benefits.

### Beneficiary

Your beneficiary designation must be made on a form which We provide or on a form accepted by Us. If two or more beneficiaries are named, payment of proceeds will be apportioned equally unless You have specified otherwise. The Policyholder may not be named as beneficiary.

Unless You provided otherwise, if a beneficiary dies before You, We will divide that beneficiary's share equally between any remaining named beneficiaries.

If no named beneficiary survives You or if You do not designate a beneficiary, We will pay the amount of insurance:

- 1. to Your spouse, if living; if not,
- 2. in equal shares to Your then living natural or adopted child(ren), if any; if none,
- 3. in equal shares to Your father and mother, if living; if not,
- 4. to Your estate.

If a beneficiary is a minor, or is not able to give a valid release for any payment of benefits made, We will not make payment until a claim is made by the person or entity which, by court order, has been granted control of the estate of such beneficiary. This provision does not prevent Us from making payment to or for the benefit of a minor beneficiary in accordance with the applicable state law.

If any benefits under this provision are to be paid to Your estate, We may pay an amount not greater than \$2,000 to any person We consider to be equitably entitled by reason of having incurred funeral or other expenses incident to Your death. Any and all payments made by Us shall fully discharge Us in the amount of such payment.

### **Change of Beneficiary**

You may change Your beneficiary at any time by completing a change request form, or a form accepted by Us, and sending it to the Policyholder. Your written request for change of beneficiary will not be effective until it is recorded by the Policyholder. After the change request has been received, the change will take effect on the later of the date You signed the change request form or the date You specifically requested. A change submitted electronically will take effect on the later of the date We received the electronic submission or the date specifically requested. If You die before the change has been recorded, We will not alter any payment that We have already made. Any prior payment shall fully discharge Us from further liability in that amount.

### Conversion of Life Insurance

### **Conversion if Eligibility Terminates:**

You may convert to an individual policy of life insurance if Your life insurance, or a portion of it, ceases because:

- 1. You are no longer employed by the Policyholder; or
- 2. You are no longer in a class which is eligible for life insurance.

In either of these situations, You may convert all or any portion of Your life insurance which was in force at the date of termination.

### Conversion if Policy is Terminated or Amended:

You may also convert to an individual policy of life insurance if Your life insurance ceases because:

- 1. the Policy terminates; or
- 2. life insurance benefits under the Policy cease; or
- 3. the Policy is amended making You ineligible for life insurance.

However, in any of these situations, You must have been insured under the Policyholder's plan of insurance for at least five (5) years. The amount of insurance converted in any of these situations will be the lesser of:

- 1. the amount of life insurance in force, less any amount for which You become eligible under this or any other group policy within 31 days after the date Your life insurance ceased; or
- 2. \$10.000.

#### **Conditions for Conversion:**

We must receive written application and the first premium for the individual life insurance policy within 31 days after insurance under the Policy ceases. No evidence of insurability will be required.

The individual policy will be a policy of whole life insurance. It will not contain disability benefits, Accidental Death & Dismemberment benefits or any other supplemental benefits.

The premium for the individual policy will be based on:

- 1. Our current rates based upon the attained age on Your nearest birthday; and
- 2. the amount of the individual policy.

If application is made for an individual policy, the coverage under the individual policy will be effective on the first day following the 31 day period during which You could apply for conversion.

If You die during a period when You would have been entitled to have an individual policy issued and You die before such an individual policy became effective, We will pay the beneficiary the greatest amount of group term life insurance for which an individual policy could have been issued as defined above, provided the death occurred during the 31 day period within which You could have made application.

If life insurance benefits are paid under the Policy, payment will not be made under the converted policy, and premiums paid for the converted policy will be refunded.

#### Notice:

If the Policyholder fails to notify You at least 15 days prior to the date insurance under the Policy would cease, You shall have an additional period within which to elect conversion coverage; but nothing herein shall be construed to continue any insurance beyond the period provided for in the Policy. The additional election period shall expire 15 days immediately after the Policyholder gives You notice, but in no event shall it extend beyond 60 days immediately after the expiration of the 31-day period explained above.

### **Portability**

If Your Supplemental Life Insurance ceases under the Policy, You may continue Your coverage by porting to the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy provided:

- 1. You were insured under the Policyholder's plan of insurance for at least 12 months; and
- 2. Your life insurance provided by other terms of the Policy has terminated due to termination of Your employment and prior to any termination of Your class of coverage; and
- 3. You are under 65 years old; and
- 4. You did not terminate employment due to a disability; and
- 5. You did not terminate employment due to retirement from the Policyholder; and
- 6. You are no longer in a class of insurance which is eligible for Supplemental life insurance.

The maximum amount of insurance available to port under this provision is 100% of the amount of Supplemental Life Insurance in effect on the date Your coverage ceases, less any amount converted under the Conversion of Life Insurance provision, to a maximum of \$250,000.

**Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy** means the trust policy under which the portable coverage is issued. Provisions of the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy may differ from the provisions of the Policy.

**Retirement** means You begin receiving retirement benefits which You are eligible to receive as a result of employment with the Policyholder.

You must elect by written application to continue coverage under the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy within the 31 day period immediately following the date on which Your insurance terminated. If Your premium and application are received by Us within this period, portable coverage will take effect on the 32nd day immediately following the date of termination.

The premiums for coverage continued under Portability will be based on Our current rates for Your age at the time You elect Portability. We may change premium rates for portable coverage at any time with 31 days written notice.

### **Waiver of Premium**

We will continue Your Basic and Supplemental Life Insurance benefit under the Policy without the further payment of Life Insurance premium if You become Totally Disabled, provided:

- 1. You are insured under the Policy and are Actively at Work on or after the effective date of the Policy; and
- 2. You are under the age of 60; and
- 3. You provide Us with satisfactory written Proof of Total Disability within 12 months after the date You became Totally Disabled; and
- 4. Your Total Disability has continued without interruption for at least 6 months; and
- 5. Your Total Disability is not caused by an intentionally self-inflicted injury (whether sane or insane); and
- 6. Your Total Disability does not occur as a result of the commission of, or attempt by You to commit a felony; and
- 7. Your Total Disability does not result from You driving a Motorized Vehicle while Intoxicated; and
- 8. Your Total Disability does not result from You riding in a Motorized Vehicle driven by a driver who was Intoxicated;
- 9. You are still Totally Disabled when You submit the Proof of disability; and
- 10. all required premium has been paid.

The premium will be waived from the date We receive satisfactory written Proof of Total Disability. Premium will continue to be waived provided You:

- 1. remain Totally Disabled; and
- 2. provide satisfactory written Proof of continuing Total Disability upon request.

You are responsible for obtaining initial and continuing Proof of Total Disability.

You will be covered for the amount of life insurance in force as of the date Total Disability commenced. The amount of life insurance continued in force will be subject to any reduction in benefits as a result of age or amendment to the Policy. This life insurance coverage will continue without the payment of premium until the Insured is no longer Totally Disabled or reaches age 65, whichever occurs first.

We may require You to submit to an Independent Medical Examination at reasonable intervals during the period of claimed Total Disability. Continuation of life insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision shall end immediately and without notice if You refuse to be examined as and when required.

We will pay the amount of life insurance in force to the beneficiary if You die before furnishing satisfactory Proof of Your Total Disability, provided:

- 1. You die within one year from the date You became Totally Disabled; and
- 2. We receive Proof that You were continuously Totally Disabled until the date of death.

If continuation of life insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision ceases, and You are employed by the Policyholder, Your life insurance will continue provided premium payments begin on the next premium due date.

If continuation of life insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision ceases, and You are no longer employed by the Policyholder, You may apply for an individual life insurance policy in accordance with the Conversion of Life Insurance provision of the Policy.

### ACCELERATED DEATH BENEFIT

The benefit paid under this provision may be taxable. If so, You or Your beneficiary may incur a tax obligation. As with all tax matters, You or Your beneficiary should consult a personal tax advisor to assess the impact of the benefit. Receipt of this benefit may adversely affect Your eligibility for Medicaid or other governmental benefits or entitlements.

#### **Benefit**

The Accelerated Death Benefit is 80% of Your group term life insurance which is payable to You prior to Your death if We receive Proof that You are Terminally III. The Accelerated Death Benefit is limited to a maximum of \$200,000 and minimum of \$15,000, and is payable only once to any one Insured.

If Your group term life insurance will reduce, due to age, within 12 months after the date We receive Proof, the benefit will be 80%of the reduced group term life insurance benefit.

This benefit does not apply to Accidental Death & Dismemberment benefits.

### **Benefit Payment**

We will pay the benefit during Your lifetime, if Terminally III, if Your legal representative elects the benefit and provides satisfactory Proof. The benefit will be paid to You in one sum.

### **Exceptions**

The benefit will not be payable:

- 1. for any amount of group term life insurance which is less than \$18,750; or
- 2. if Your group term life insurance benefit has been assigned; or
- if Your group term life insurance benefit is payable to an irrevocable beneficiary, including notification to Us that such benefit or a portion of such benefit is to be paid to a former spouse as part of a divorce or separation agreement; or
- 4. if You are a retiree.

#### **Notice and Proof of Claim**

You must elect the benefit in writing on a form that is acceptable to Us. You must furnish Proof that You are Terminally III, including certification by a Medical Provider.

### **Effect on Insurance**

The benefit is in lieu of the group term life insurance benefit that would have been paid upon Your death.

When the benefit is paid:

- 1. the amount of group term life insurance otherwise payable upon Your death will be reduced by the benefit;
- 2. the amount of group term life insurance which could otherwise have been converted to an individual contract will be reduced by the benefit; and
- 3. the premium due for group term life insurance will be calculated on the amount of such insurance remaining in force after deducting the benefit.

### **ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT BENEFIT**

THIS BENEFIT ONLY APPLIES TO YOU IF IT IS SHOWN ON YOUR SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS, YOU HAVE ELECTED ACCIDENTAL DEATH & DISMEMBERMENT INSURANCE AND YOU HAVE PAID OR AGREED TO PAY THE APPLICABLE PREMIUM

### **Benefit**

TABLE 05 | 00050

We will pay You up to the Principal Sum as shown in the Schedule of Benefits if You lose Your life or a member of Your body as a result of an Accident, while You are insured under the Policy. The amount payable is shown in the table below. The loss must occur within 365 days of the Accident; and the loss must be the direct and sole result of the Accident and independent of all other causes.

0E DDINIOIDAL 01114 DAVA DI E

TABLE OF LOSSES	% OF PRINCIPAL SUM PAYABLE
Loss of Life	100%
Loss of Both Hands	100%
Loss of Both Feet	100%
Loss of Entire Sight of Both Eyes	100%
Loss of One Hand and One Foot	100%
Loss of Speech and Hearing	100%
Quadriplegia	100%
Paraplegia	75%
Loss of One Hand	50%
Loss of One Foot	50%
Loss of Entire Sight of One Eye	50%
Loss of Speech	50%
Loss of Hearing (both ears)	50%
Hemiplegia	50%
Loss of Thumb and Index Finger (on same hand)	25%
Loss of One Arm and One Leg (severed above the Elbow and Knee)	75%
Uniplegia	25%

Loss, with respect to hand or foot, means actual and permanent severance from the body at or above the wrist or ankle joint, as applicable. With respect to sight, speech and hearing, Loss means entire and irrecoverable loss of sight, speech or hearing. With respect to thumb and index finger, loss means complete severance of entire digit at or above joints.

**Quadriplegia** means total Paralysis of both arms and legs. Paraplegia means total Paralysis of both legs. Hemiplegia means total Paralysis of one arm and one leg on the same side of the body. Uniplegia means total Paralysis of one limb.

**Paralysis** means loss of use without severance of a limb which resulted from an Accident. Paralysis must be determined by a Medical Provider to be permanent, total and irreversible.

The total amount of benefits payable for all losses to any one person resulting from any one Accident will not be greater than the Principal Sum shown in the Schedule of Benefits.

We will pay benefits for loss of life to the same beneficiary(ies) named to receive life insurance benefits. Benefits for all other losses will be paid to You.

#### Seat Belt Benefit

We will pay an additional benefit, the Seat Belt Benefit, equal to 10% of the Insured's Principal Sum or \$25,000, whichever is less, if the Principal Sum under the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit is payable for loss of Your life as the result of an Accident which occurs while You are driving or riding in an Automobile, if:

- 1. the Automobile is equipped with Seat Belts;
- 2. the Seat Belt was in actual use and properly fastened at the time of the Accident; and
- 3. the position of the Seat Belt is certified in the official report of the accident or by the investigating officer. A copy of the police accident report must be submitted with the claim; and
- 4. You were driving or riding in an automobile driven by a driver who was neither:
  - a. Intoxicated; nor
  - b. under the influence of any narcotic, hallucinogen, barbiturate, amphetamine, gas or fumes, poison or any other controlled substance as defined in Title II of the Comprehensive Drug Abuse Prevention and Control Act of 1970, as now or hereafter amended, unless as prescribed by a Medical Provider and used in the manner prescribed. Conviction is not necessary for a determination of being under the influence.

If such certification is not available, and it is unclear whether You were properly wearing Seat Belt(s), then We will pay a fixed benefit of \$1,000.

**Automobile** means a motor vehicle licensed for use on public highways which is a self-propelled passenger vehicle that has four wheels and an internal combustion engine. It may include electric passenger vehicles and certain hybrids. It excludes all other Motorized Vehicles.

**Seat Belt** means a properly installed seat belt, lap and shoulder restraint, or other restraint approved by the National Highway Traffic Safety Administration.

### Air Bag Benefit

We will pay an additional benefit, the Air Bag Benefit, equal to 10% of the Principal Sum of the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit, if the Principal Sum of the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit is payable for the loss of Your life as a result of an Accident which occurs while You are driving or riding in an automobile provided that:

- 1. You were positioned in a seat that was equipped with a factory installed Air Bag;
- 2. You were properly strapped in the Seat Belt when the Air Bag inflated; and
- 3. the police report establishes that the Air Bag inflated properly upon impact.

The maximum Air Bag Benefit payable is \$10,000. If it is unclear whether You were properly wearing Seat Belt(s) or if it is unclear whether the Air Bag inflated properly, then the Air Bag Benefit will be \$100.

**Air Bag** means an inflatable supplemental passive restraint system installed by the manufacturer of the Automobile that inflates upon collision to protect an individual from Injury and death. An Air Bag is not considered a Seat Belt.

### **Repatriation Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Repatriation Benefit, of up to \$10,000 of the Principal Sum of the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit, for the preparation and transportation of Your body to a mortuary if:

- 1. the Principal Sum under the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit is payable for loss of Your life; and
- 2. Your death occurs at least 75 miles away from Your principal residence.

### **Dependent Education Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Education Benefit, to the Insured Dependent Student if the Principal Sum under the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit is payable for loss of the Insured life.

#### **Definitions which apply to the Education Benefit:**

Student means a Dependent Child who, on the date of the Insured death, is:

- 1. A full-time student in a School of Higher Education; or
- 2. A student in the 12th grade but who becomes a full-time post-high school student in a School of Higher Education within 365 days after the Insured Employee's death; or
- 3. A student who has graduated 12th grade within 90 days of the Insured's death and who becomes a full-time post high school student in a School of Higher Education within 365 days of the Insured's death.

### School of Higher Education means an institution which:

- 1. is legally authorized by the State in which it is located; and
- 2. provides either a program for:
  - a. Bachelors' degrees or not less than a two year program with full credit towards a Bachelor's degree; or
  - b. Gainful employment as long as such program is at least one year of training; and
- 3. is accredited by an Agency or association recognized by the U.S. Department of Education under the Higher Education Assistance Act as may be amended from time to time.

Eligibility will continue to age 25 for Dependent Children who are not employed full time and are enrolled as a full time student in a recognized school and dependent on the Insured for support and maintenance.

Eligibility will continue past the age limit for Dependent Children who are primarily dependent upon the Insured for support and who cannot work to support themselves due to a physical or mental incapacity which began before the age limit was reached. Proof of such capacity must be provided to Us upon request.

**Note:** No eligible person may be covered more than once under this Policy. If a person is covered as an Employee, He cannot be covered as a Dependent Child of another Employee.

**Amount of Benefit:** The maximum Dependent Education Benefit for each Student shall equal the least of the following amounts:

- 1. 3% of the Supplemental Principal Sum per year for each Dependent Child
- 2. \$5,000 per year for each Dependent Child
- 3. \$30,000 for all Dependent Children for all years
- 4. The amount of expense actually incurred.

**Payment of Benefit:** The Dependent Education Benefit will be paid in four equal annual installments. We will only pay one Dependent Education Benefit to any one Student during any one school year. If the Student is a minor, We will pay the benefit to the legal representative of the minor. Reimbursement will not be made for expenses incurred prior to the Insured's death, or for room, board or other ordinary living, traveling or clothing expenses.

**When Benefit Ends:** A Student will no longer be eligible to receive the Dependent Education Benefit upon the earlier of the following:

- 1. When the Dependent Child no longer meets the definition of a Student; or
- 2. Our payment of the fourth installment of the Dependent Education Benefit on behalf of or to the student; or
- 3. At the end of the period during which Proof must be submitted if no Proof is submitted.

### **Spouse Education Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Spouse Education Benefit, to Your spouse who is a Student, if the Principal Sum under the Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit is payable for loss of Your life.

### **Definitions which apply to the Spouse Education Benefit:**

Student means a spouse who, on the date of Your death, is:

- 1. A full-time Student in a School of Higher Education; or
- 2. A Student who has graduated 12th grade within 90 days of Your death and who becomes a full-time post high school Student in a School of Higher Education within 365 days of Your death.

#### School of Higher Education means an institution which:

- 1. is legally authorized by the state in which it is located; and
- 2. provides either a program for:
  - a. Bachelors' degrees or not less than a two-year program with full credit towards a Bachelor's degree; or
  - b. Gainful employment as long as such program is at least one year of training; and
- 3. is accredited by an agency or association recognized by the U.S. Department of Education under the Higher Education Assistance Act as may be amended from time to time.

**Note:** No eligible person may be covered more than once under the Policy. If a person is covered as an Employee, He cannot be covered as a spouse of another Employee.

Amount of Benefit: The maximum Spouse Education Benefit for each Student shall equal the least of the following amounts:

- 1. 3% of the Supplemental Principal Sum;
- 2. \$5,000 payable for 1 year;
- 3. The amount of expense actually incurred.

**Payment of Benefit:** The Spouse Education Benefit will be paid in one annual installment. We will only pay one Spouse Education Benefit to any one Student during any one school year. Reimbursement will not be made for expenses incurred prior to Your death, or for room, board or other ordinary living, traveling or clothing expenses.

**When Benefit Ends:** A Student will no longer be eligible to receive the Spouse Education Benefit upon the earlier of the following:

- 1. When the spouse no longer meets the definition of a Student; or
- 2. Our payment of the fourth installment of the Spouse Education Benefit on behalf of or to the Student; or
- 3. At the end of the period during which Proof must be submitted if no Proof is submitted.

#### **Common Carrier Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Common Carrier Benefit, equal to Your Principal Sum paid under the Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit, if a Principal Sum under the Accidental Death & Dismemberment benefit for loss of Your life is payable as the result of an Accident which occurs while You are a fare-paying passenger on a public conveyance that:

- 1. is run by a common carrier regulated by the government; and
- 2. transports passengers for hire; and
- 3. is not a chartered or other privately arranged conveyance.

### **Exposure and Disappearance Benefit**

If, as a result of an Accident while insured for this benefit, You are unavoidably exposed to the elements and suffer a loss as a result of that exposure, the loss will be covered according to the Table of Losses. If Your body has not been found within one (1) year of an Accidental disappearance resulting from a forced landing, sinking or wrecking of a conveyance in which You were an occupant, You will be deemed to have suffered loss of life. If You are later found to be alive, the AD&D death benefit must be refunded to MedMutual Life.

### Coma Benefit

If an Injury occurs as a result of an Accident, We will pay You or Your legal representative an additional benefit if You become Comatose within 30 days of the Accident and remain Comatose beyond the Waiting Period.

We will pay this benefit at the rate of 1% of Your Principal Sum per month from the end of the Waiting Period. We will cease payment on the earliest of:

1. the end of the month in which You die:

- 2. the end of the 60th month for which the benefit is payable; or
- 3. the end of the month in which You recover from the Coma.

#### If You:

- 1. die from any cause or as a result of the covered Accident while the Coma Benefit is payable; or
- 2. remain Comatose after the Coma Benefit is payable for 60 consecutive months.

We will pay a lump sum benefit equal to the Principal Sum under the Policy for Accidental Death, reduced by the amount of any Accidental Dismemberment, loss of sight, speech, hearing, or paralysis benefits paid to You for the loss caused by the covered Accident.

Waiting Period for the Coma Benefit means the 7 day period from the date You become Comatose.

#### **Child Care Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Child Care Benefit, equal to 12% of the Principal Sum of the Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Benefit, not to exceed \$5,000 per year per Dependent Child for up to 4 years, if You suffer a loss of life solely and as a direct result of an Accident, if the Dependent Child is enrolled in a Legally Licensed Child Care Center.

To be eligible for this Child Care Benefit, the Dependent Child must be under age 12 and be enrolled in a Legally Licensed Child Care Center on the date of the Accident or subsequently enrolled in a Legally Licensed Child Care Center within 30 calendar days after the date of the claim is approved.

The Child Care Benefit is payable in annual installments until the earliest to occur of:

- 1. one year from the date of Your death; or
- 2. the date no Dependent qualifies as a Dependent Child; or
- 3. the date that satisfactory Proof of Dependent eligibility status is not provided to Us within 30 days of a request for it; or
- 4. discontinuance of the Policy.

The first Child Care Benefit will be paid when:

- 1. Your Principal Sum becomes payable; and
- 2. We receive written Proof that the Dependent Child is enrolled in a Legally Licensed Child Care Center.

The Child Care Benefit will be payable to the guardian of the estate of the minor; or to the custodian under the Uniform Transfer to Minors Act, or an adult caretaker, when permitted under applicable state law.

### **Definitions which apply to Child Care Benefit:**

**Legally Licensed Child Care Center** means a facility which is duly licensed, certified, or accredited by the jurisdiction in which it is located to provide child care and is operating in compliance with applicable laws and regulations of the jurisdiction.

### **Brain Damage Benefit**

We will pay an additional benefit, the Brain Damage Benefit, equal to 100% of the Principal Sum, if You suffer Brain Damage.

Brain Damage means permanent and irreversible physical damage to the brain causing the complete inability to perform all the substantial and material functions and activities normal to everyday life. Such damage must manifest itself within 30 days of the Accidental Injury, require a hospitalization of at least 5 days and persist for 12 consecutive months after the date of the Accidental Injury.

### **Portability**

If Your Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance ceases under the Policy, You may continue Your coverage by porting to the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy provided:

- 1. You were insured under the Policyholder's plan of insurance for at least 12 months; and
- 2. Your Accidental Death & Dismemberment insurance provided by other terms of the Policy has terminated due to termination of Your employment and prior to any termination of Your class of coverage; and
- 3. You are under 65 years old; and
- 4. You did not terminate employment due to a disability; and
- 5. You are no longer in a class of insurance which is eligible for Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment insurance.

The maximum amount of insurance available to port under this provision is 100% of the amount of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance in effect on the date Your coverage ceases to a maximum of \$250,000.

**Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy** means the trust policy under which the portable coverage is issued. Provisions of the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy may differ from the provisions of the Policy.

**Retirement** means the Insured begins receiving retirement benefits which He is eligible to receive as a result of employment with the Policyholder.

You must elect by written application to continue coverage under the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy within the 31 day period immediately following the date on which Your insurance terminated. If Your premium and application are received by Us within this period, portable coverage will take effect on the 32nd day immediately following the date of termination.

The premiums for coverage continued under Portability will be based on Our current rates for Your age at the time You elect Portability. We may change premium rates for portable coverage at any time with 31 days written notice.

### **Waiver of Premium**

We will continue Your Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance benefit under the Policy without the further payment of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance premium if You become Totally Disabled, provided:

- 1. You are insured under the Policy and is Actively at Work on or after the effective date of the Policy; and
- 2. You are under the age of 60; and
- 3. You provide Us with satisfactory written Proof of Total Disability within 12 months after the date You became Totally Disabled; and
- 4. Your Total Disability has continued without interruption for at least 6 months; and
- 5. Your Total Disability is not caused by an intentionally self-inflicted Injury (whether sane or insane); and
- 6. Your Total Disability does not occur as a result of the commission of, or attempt by You to commit a felony; and
- 7. Your Total Disability does not result from You driving a Motorized Vehicle while Intoxicated; and
- 8. Your Total Disability does not result from You riding in a Motorized Vehicle driven by a driver who was Intoxicated; and
- 9. You are still Totally Disabled when You submit the Proof of disability; and
- 10. all required premium has been paid.

The premium will be waived from the date We receive satisfactory written Proof of Total Disability. Premium will continue to be waived provided You:

- 1. remains Totally Disabled; and
- 2. provides satisfactory written Proof of continuing Total Disability upon request.

You are responsible for obtaining initial and continuing Proof of Total Disability.

You will be covered for the amount of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance in force as of the date Total Disability commenced. The amount of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance continued in force will be subject to any reduction in benefits as a result of age or amendment to the Policy.

This Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance coverage will continue without the payment of premium until You are no longer Totally Disabled or reaches age 65, whichever occurs first.

We may require You to submit to an Independent Medical Examination at reasonable intervals during the period of claimed Total Disability. Continuation of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision shall end immediately and without notice if You refuse to be examined as and when required.

We will pay the amount of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance in force to the beneficiary if You die before furnishing satisfactory Proof of Your Total Disability, provided:

- 1. You die within one year from the date You became Totally Disabled; and
- 2. We receive Proof that You were continuously Totally Disabled until the date of death.

If continuation of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision ceases, and You are employed by the Policyholder, Your Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance will continue provided premium payments begin on the next premium due date.

If continuation of Supplemental Accidental Death & Dismemberment Insurance under the Waiver of Premium provision ceases, and You are no longer employed by the Policyholder, You may apply for an individual Life Insurance policy in accordance with the Conversion of Life Insurance provision of the Policy.

#### Limitations

We will not pay any Accidental Death & Dismemberment benefits for a loss caused by or connected with:

- 1. suicide or attempted suicide;
- 2. intentionally self-inflicted injury, including but not limited to Russian roulette;
- 3. bodily or mental disease or treatment of these;
- 4. Your participation in, or as a result of Your having participated in the commission of an assault or felony;
- 5. bacterial infection except pyogenic infection which occurs through or with an Accidental cut or wound;
- 6. war or any act of war, whether declared or undeclared;
- 7. travel or flight in an aircraft while a member of the crew, or while engaged in the operation of the aircraft, or giving or receiving training or instruction in such aircraft;
- 8. Your being under the influence of any drug, (except those prescribed by a physician and used in the manner prescribed), including narcotics, hallucinogens and gas or fumes, which are taken or inhaled voluntarily;
- 9. voluntary poisoning;
- 10. Your being Intoxicated;

### **Notice of Claim**

If You incur a loss that may result in a claim for benefits under the Policy, written notice must be given to Us at Our home office. This must be done within 20 days after the covered loss occurs. If notice cannot be given within that time, it must be given as soon as reasonably possible. This notice must contain enough information to identify the claimant and nature of loss.

### **Claim Forms**

When We receive written notice of a claim, We will send the claimant forms with which to file Proof of loss. If these forms are not given to the claimant within 15 days, He will be excused from filing the forms provided He sends Us written Proof of loss detailing the occurrence, the character and extent of the loss for which claim is made.

### **Proof of Loss**

We must receive written Proof of loss within 90 days after the date of the loss for which claim was made. If it can be shown that it was not reasonably possible to furnish such Proof and that such Proof was furnished as soon as reasonably possible, failure to furnish Proof of loss within 90 days will not invalidate or reduce any claim. However, except in the absence of legal capacity, Proof of loss must be furnished no later than one (1) year from the date such Proof is required.

For the Education Benefit, Proof of loss must:

- 1. Include Proof of Student status; and
- 2. Be submitted no later than two months after completion of course work for that particular school year. The school year shall be deemed to begin on August 1st and end on July 31st.

### DEPENDENT GROUP LIFE INSURANCE BENEFIT

THIS BENEFIT ONLY APPLIES TO YOU IF IT IS SHOWN ON YOUR SCHEDULE OF BENEFITS, YOU HAVE ELECTED DEPENDENT LIFE INSURANCE AND YOU HAVE PAID OR AGREED TO PAY THE APPLICABLE PREMIUM

### **Benefit**

We will pay You the amount of insurance as shown in the Schedule of Benefits on the life of Your Dependent(s) while Your insurance is in force. Payment will be in one lump sum.

If You are not living at the time Dependent Life insurance benefits become payable, We will pay the benefit:

- 1. to Your spouse, if living; if not,
- 2. in equal shares to Your then living natural, step, or adopted child(ren), if any; if none,
- 3. in equal shares to Your father and mother, if living; if not,
- 4. to Your estate.

### **Eligibility**

If You are insured for Life Insurance under the Policy and belong to a class listed on the Application as eligible for Dependent Life Insurance benefits You are eligible to enroll for this benefit. If You are enrolled for Dependent coverage and subsequently acquire a new Dependent, that Dependent will automatically be covered.

A person cannot be insured as an Employee and also as a Dependent under the Policy. If both the husband and the wife are eligible Employees, they must each enroll as an Employee. If both husband and wife are covered as insured Employees under the Policy, only one may enroll for Life Insurance coverage on Dependent child(ren).

Eligibility will continue past the age limit for eligible Dependent child(ren) who are primarily dependent upon You for support and who cannot work to support themselves due to a physical or mental incapacity which began before the age limit was reached. Proof of such incapacity must be provided to Us upon request.

### **Effective Date of Dependent Coverage**

#### Provided You:

- 1. have completed any required Waiting Period; and
- 2. apply for Dependent Life Insurance no later than 31 days after becoming eligible for that benefit; and
- 3. have paid or are obligated to pay any applicable premium,

Life insurance for Your Dependent(s) will become effective on the later of:

- 1. the date Your group insurance coverage becomes effective;
- 2. the effective date of the Dependent Life Insurance Benefit; or
- 3. the date You enroll Your Dependent(s).

If You enroll for Dependent coverage more than 31 days after You are eligible to do so, You must furnish evidence of insurability satisfactory to Us for each Dependent, and coverage will become effective on the date We determine that evidence is satisfactory and We provide notice of approval.

### **Evidence of Insurability/Deferred Effective Date**

If a Dependent is required to submit satisfactory evidence of insurability for any reason, insurance in the amount for which We require such evidence will become effective on the date We determine that the evidence is satisfactory and We provide notice of approval.

If a Dependent is hospital confined on the date his coverage would otherwise become effective, insurance will not become effective until the date the Dependent is no longer hospital confined.

### **Changes in Amount of Dependent Life Insurance**

Any increase in the amount of Dependent Life Insurance will become effective immediately on the date of the change, provided the Dependent is not hospital confined on that day. If the Dependent is hospital confined, the increase will become effective on the date the Dependent is no longer hospital confined.

Any decrease in the amount of Dependent Life Insurance will become effective immediately on the date of the change.

### **Conversion of Dependent Life Insurance**

### **Conversion if Eligibility Terminates:**

The Dependent may convert to an individual policy of Life Insurance if His life insurance, or any portion of it, ceases because:

- 1. You are no longer employed by the Policyholder; or
- 2. You are no longer in a class which is eligible for Dependent Life Insurance; or
- 3. You die; or
- 4. Your Dependent child(ren) reach(es) the limiting age under the Policy; or
- 5. Your Dependent spouse is no longer eligible as a result of divorce or dissolution of marriage; or
- 6. Your Dependent is no longer eligible as defined in this provision.

In any of these situations, the Dependent may convert up to the amount which was in force on the date insurance was terminated.

#### Conversion if Policy is Terminated or Amended:

A Dependent may also convert to an individual policy of Life Insurance if His life insurance ceases because:

- 1. the Policy terminates; or
- 2. Dependent Life Insurance benefits under the Policy cease; or
- 3. the Policy is amended making You ineligible for Dependent Life Insurance.

However, in any of these situations, Your Dependent must have been insured under the Policyholder's plan of insurance for at least five (5) years. The amount of insurance converted in any of these situations will be the lesser of:

- the amount of Life Insurance in force, less any amount for which the Dependent becomes eligible under this or any other group policy within 31 days after the date his/her Life Insurance ceased; or
- 2. \$10,000.

#### **Conditions for Conversion:**

We must receive written application and the first premium for the individual Life Insurance policy within 31 days after the insurance under the Policy ceases. No evidence of insurability will be required.

The individual policy will be a policy of whole Life Insurance. It will not contain any disability, Accidental Death & Dismemberment benefits or any other supplemental benefits.

The premium for the individual policy will be based on:

- 1. Our current rates based upon the applicant's attained age on His nearest birthday; and
- 2. on the amount of the individual policy.

If the Dependent applies for an individual policy, the coverage under the individual policy will be effective on the day following the 31 day period during which He could apply for conversion.

If the Dependent dies during a period when He would have been entitled to have an individual policy issued to Him and if He dies before such an individual policy became effective, We will pay the greatest amount of Group Term Life Insurance for which an individual policy could have been issued, provided the death occurred during the 31 day period during which He could have made application.

If Life Insurance benefits are paid under the Policy, payment will not be made under the converted policy, and We will refund any premiums paid for the converted policy.

### Portability of the Supplemental Life Insurance for Spouse and Dependent

If Your Supplemental Life Insurance for Your spouse or Dependent ceases under the Policy, You may continue this coverage by porting to the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy provided:

- 1. You were insured under the Policyholder's plan of insurance for at least 12 months; and
- 2. Your life insurance provided by other terms of the Policy has terminated due to termination of Your employment and prior to any termination of Your class of coverage; and
- 3. You are under 65 years old; and
- 4. You did not terminate employment due to a disability; and
- 5. You are no longer in a class of insurance which is eligible for Supplemental life insurance.

The maximum amount of insurance available to port under this provision is 100% of the amount of Supplemental Life Insurance in effect on the spouse or dependent on the date Your coverage ceases, less any amount converted under the Conversion of Life Insurance provision, to a maximum of \$50,000 for Dependent spouse and \$10,000 for Dependent child(ren).

**Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy** means the trust policy under which the portable coverage is issued. Provisions of the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy may differ from the provisions of the Policy.

**Retirement** means the Insured begins receiving retirement benefits which He is eligible to receive as a result of employment with the Policyholder.

You must elect by written application to continue coverage under the Group Portable Insurance Trust Policy within the 31 day period immediately following the date on which Your insurance terminated. If Your premium and application are received by Us within this period, portable coverage will take effect on the 32nd day immediately following the date of termination.

The premiums for coverage continued under Portability will be based on Our current rates for Your age at the time You elect Portability. We may change premium rates for portable coverage at any time with 31 days written notice.

### **CONTINUATION OF EMPLOYEE COVERAGE**

If You are no longer Actively at Work as a result of disability, layoff, leave of absence or sabbatical leave, You may continue to be eligible for group insurance coverage, except Short-Term Disability coverage, as follows:

**Disability** Until the end of the 12th month following the month in which the disability began, provided all

premiums are paid when due.

**Layoff** In accordance with the Policyholder's layoff policy not to exceed 6 months, provided all premiums

are paid when due.

**Leave of Absence** Until the end of the 12th month following the month in which a Leave of Absence, not in

compliance with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 began, provided all premiums are

paid when due.

**Severance** In accordance with the Policyholder's layoff policy not to exceed 6 months, provided all premiums

are paid when due.

If, on the date of layoff or Leave of Absence, You are covered for Short-Term Disability or salary continuation benefits and are Totally Disabled, We will pay disability benefits up to the maximum benefit period as shown in the Schedule of Benefits. If, on the date of layoff or Leave of Absence, You are covered for Short-Term Disability or salary continuation benefits and are not Totally Disabled, coverage for disability benefits ends immediately.

**Family Medical Leave of Absence (FMLA)** Until the end of a 12 week period, or longer if required by state law, following the date a Leave of Absence, in compliance with the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993, began, provided all premiums are paid when due.

### **TERMINATION PROVISIONS**

### Termination of Employee Coverage

Insurance coverage will end for You on the earliest of:

- 1. the end of the month following the date You are no longer a member of a covered class, for which premiums have been paid; or
- 2. the date the Policy is canceled; or, if applicable, the date the Participating Employer's participation terminates; or
- 3. the effective date of an amendment to the Policy which terminates insurance for the class to which You belong; or
- 4. the end of the month You stop making any required contribution toward payment of premiums; or
- 5. the last day of the insurance month during which You are no longer Actively at Work (except in the case of disability, layoff or Leave of Absence as set forth in the Policy).

### **Termination of Dependent Coverage**

Dependent insurance coverage will end on the earliest of:

- 1. the first of the month following the date You are no longer a member of a covered class; or
- 2. the date the Policy is canceled or, if applicable, the Participating Employer's participation terminates; or
- 3. the effective date of an amendment to the Policy which terminates this benefit; or
- 4. the date You stop making any required contribution toward payment of premiums; or
- 5. the last day of the insurance month You are no longer Actively at Work (except in the case of disability, layoff or Leave of Absence as set in the Policy); or
- 6. the effective date of an amendment to the Policy which terminates insurance for the class to which You belong; or
- 7. the date a Dependent child(ren) or spouse is no longer eligible for coverage as defined in the Policy.

### **GENERAL PROVISIONS**

### **Changes in Benefits or Provisions**

The benefits provided by this coverage may be changed at any time. It is the Policyholder's responsibility to notify You when these changes go into effect. If You are receiving covered benefits under this Certificate at the time your revised benefits become effective, MedMutual Life will continue to provide benefits for these services only if they continue to be covered benefits under the revised benefits.

#### **Statements**

We consider any statements made by the Policyholder or You, in the absence of fraud, to be representations and not warranties. No such statement shall be used in defense to a claim under the Policy unless it is contained in a written application.

### Incontestability

We will not contest the validity of the Policy, except for nonpayment of premium, after it has been in force for two (2) years from its effective date. We will not contest the validity of Your insurance after Your insurance has been in force under the Policy for two (2) years during Your lifetime.

### Misstatement of Age

If You have misstated Your age or the age of a Dependent, the true age will be used to determine:

- 1. the effective date or termination date of insurance; and
- 2. the amount of insurance; and
- 3. any other rights or benefits.

Premiums will be adjusted to reflect the premiums that would have been paid if the true age had been known.

### **Appeals**

If You are not satisfied with a benefit determination decision, You may file an appeal for reconsideration. To file an appeal, contact MedMutual Life in writing within sixty (60) days of the date appearing on MedMutual Life's notice to You of its benefit determination.

### **Conformity with State Law**

If any part of the Policy does not conform to a state statute in the state in which it is issued or delivered, it is hereby amended to conform with the minimum requirements of the statutes of that state.

### **Payment of Interest**

The interest payable for Life, Accidental Death, and Dependent Life insurance benefits shall be computed from the date of Your death to the date of the payment of the proceeds and shall be at whichever of the following rates is greater:

- 1. The annual short-term applicable federal rate for the purposes of section 1274(d) of the Internal Revenue Code as defined in section 5747.01 of the Ohio Revised Code in effect for the month in which You died; or
- 2. The current rate of interest on proceeds left on deposit with Us.

### **Assignment**

You may assign to anyone other than the Policyholder any incident of ownership You may possess. We are not responsible for the validity or legal effect of any assignment. Collateral assignments, by whatever name called, are not permitted.

### **Retention of Discretion**

We shall have the exclusive right to interpret the terms of the Policy, the Certificate, the Schedule of Benefits, Riders and Endorsements. The decision about whether to pay any claim, in whole or in part, is within Our sole discretion, and such decisions shall be final and conclusive.

### **Physical Examination/Autopsy**

Upon receipt of a claim, We may examine You, at Our expense, at any reasonable time. We reserve the right to perform an autopsy, at Our expense, if it is not prohibited by any applicable local law(s).

### **Legal Action**

No action at law or in equity may begin prior to 60 days after We receive valid written Proof of loss. No such action may begin after 3 years from the day written Proof of loss was required.

### **ERISA INFORMATION**

#### NAME AND ADDRESS OF EMPLOYER AND PLAN ADMINISTRATOR

PCC Airfoils, LLC 3401 Enterprise Parkway, Ste. 200 Beachwood. OH 44122

**EMPLOYER IDENTIFICATION NUMBER: 34-0821246** 

PLAN NUMBER COVERAGE PLAN NAME

641982 All Life and Disability Coverages PCC Airfoils, Inc. Welfare Benefit Plan

#### TYPE OF ADMINISTRATION

The above listed benefits are insured by MedMutual Life Insurance Company ("MedMutual Life").

#### AGENT FOR SERVICE OF LEGAL PROCESS

For disputes arising under the Plan, service of legal process may be made upon the Plan administrator at the above address. For disputes arising under those portions of the Plan insured by MedMutual Life, service of legal process may be made upon MedMutual Life at one of its local offices, or upon the supervisory official of the Insurance Department in the state in which you reside.

#### **ELIGIBILITY FOR INSURANCE; DESCRIPTION OR SUMMARY OF BENEFITS**

Your MedMutual Life certificate describes the eligibility requirements for insurance provided by MedMutual Life under the Plan. It also includes a detailed description of the insurance provided by MedMutual Life under the Plan.

#### PLANTERMINATION OR CHANGES

The group policy sets forth those situations in which the Employer and/or MedMutual Life have the rights to end the policy.

The Employer reserves the right to change or terminate the Plan at any time. Therefore, there is no guarantee that you will be eligible for the insurance described herein for the duration of your employment. Any such action will be taken only after careful consideration.

Your consent or the consent of your beneficiary is not required to terminate, modify, amend, or change the Plan.

In the event Your insurance ends in accord with the "DATE YOUR INSURANCE ENDS" and "DATE INSURANCE FOR YOUR DEPENDENTS ENDS" subsections of Your certificate, you may still be eligible to receive benefits. The circumstances under which benefits are available are described in Your MedMutual Life certificate.

#### **CONTRIBUTIONS**

No contribution is required for Basic Life, Accidental Death and Dismemberment and Long Term Disability Insurance.

You must make a contribution to the cost of Supplemental Life and Supplemental Accidental Death and Dismemberment Insurance.

The total premium rate for the insurance provided under the Plan by MedMutual Life is set by MedMutual Life.

#### **PLAN YEAR**

The Plan's fiscal records are kept on a Plan year basis beginning each January 1st and ending on the following December 31st.

### **Qualified Domestic Relations Orders/Qualified Medical Child Support Orders**

You and your beneficiaries can obtain, without charge, from the Plan Administrator a copy of any procedures governing Qualified Domestic Relations Orders (QDRO) and Qualified Medical Child Support Orders (QMCSO).

### **CLAIMS INFORMATION**

### Procedures for Presenting Claims for Life and Accidental Death and Dismemberment Benefits

All claim forms needed to file for benefits under the group insurance program can be obtained from the Employer who will also be ready to answer questions about the insurance benefits and to assist you or, if applicable, the claimant in filing claims. The instructions on the claim form should be followed carefully. This will expedite the processing of the claim. Be sure all questions are answered fully.

#### **Routine Questions**

If there is any question about a claim payment, an explanation may be requested from the employer who is usually able to provide the necessary information.

#### **CLAIM SUBMISSION**

In submitting claims for life and accidental death and dismemberment benefits ("Benefits"), the claimant must complete the appropriate claim form and submit the required proof as described in the certificate.

Claim forms must be submitted in accordance with the instructions on the claim form.

#### **Initial Determination**

After MedMutual Life receives your claim for Benefits, MedMutual Life will review your claim and notify you of its decision to approve or deny your claim.

Such notification will be provided to you within a reasonable period, not to exceed 90 days from the date we received your claim, unless MedMutual Life notifies you within that period there are special circumstances requiring an extension of time of up to 90 additional days.

If MedMutual Life denies your claim in whole or in part, the notification of the claims decision will state the reason why your claim was denied and reference the specific Plan provision(s) on which the denial is based. If the claim is denied because MedMutual Life did not receive sufficient information, the claims decision will describe the additional information needed and explain why such information is needed. The notification will also include a description of the Plan review procedures and time limits, including a statement of your right to bring a civil action if your claim is denied after an appeal.

### **Appealing the Initial Determination**

In the event a claim has been denied in whole or in part, you or, if applicable, your beneficiary can request a review of your claim by MedMutual Life. This request for review should be sent in writing to Group Insurance Claims Review at the address of MedMutual Life's office which processed the claim within 60 days after you or, if applicable, your beneficiary received notice of denial of the claim. When requesting a review, please state the reason you or, if applicable, your beneficiary believe the claim was improperly denied and submit in writing any written comments, documents, records or other information you or, if applicable, your beneficiary deem appropriate. Upon your written request, MedMutual Life will provide you free of charge with copies of relevant documents, records and other information.

MedMutual Life will re-evaluate all of the information, will conduct a full and fair review of the claim, and you or, if applicable, your beneficiary will be notified of the decision. Such notification will be provided within a reasonable period not to exceed 60 days from the date we received your request for review, unless MedMutual Life notifies you within that period that there are special circumstances requiring an extension of time of up to 60 additional days.

If MedMutual Life denies the claim on appeal, MedMutual Life will send you a final written decision that states the reason(s) why the claim you appealed is being denied, references any specific Plan provision(s) on which the denial is based, any voluntary appeal procedures offered by the Plan, and a statement of your right to bring a civil action if your claim is denied after an appeal. Upon written request, MedMutual Life will provide you free of charge with copies of documents, records and other information relevant to your claim.

# Claims Involving Disability Determinations In connection with Life Insurance

#### **Routine Questions**

If there is any question about a claim payment, an explanation may be requested from the Employer who is usually able to provide the necessary information.

### **Claim Submission**

For any claim which requires a determination of disability in connection with life insurance, the claimant must complete the appropriate claim form and submit the required proof as described in the certificate. For example, if your Plan provides that you are not required to continue paying for your life insurance coverage after you are found to be disabled, or if your plan provides that a portion of your life insurance benefits are payable to you after you are found to be disabled, your request for such determination is treated as a claim involving a disability determination.

Claim forms must be submitted in accordance with the instruction on the claim form.

#### **Initial Determination**

After MedMutual Life receives your claim involving a disability determination, your claim will be reviewed and you will be notified of the decision to approve or deny your claim.

Such notification will be provided to you within a reasonable period, not to exceed 45 days from the date we received your claim; except for situation requiring an extension of time because of matters beyond the control of the Plan, in which case MedMutual Life may have up to two (2) additional extensions of 30 days each to provide you such notification. If MedMutual Life needs an extension, it will notify you prior to the expiration of the initial 45 day period (or prior to the expiration of the first 30 day extension period if a second 30 day extension period is needed), state the reason why the extension is needed, and state when it will make its determination. If an extension is needed because you did not provide sufficient information or filed an incomplete claim, the time from the date of MedMutual Life's notice requesting further information and an extension until MedMutual Life receives the requested information does not count toward the time period MedMutual Life is allowed to notify you as to its claim decision. You will have 45 days to provide the requested information from the date you receive the extension notice requesting further information from MedMutual Life.

If MedMutual Life denies your claim in whole or in part, the notification of the claims decision will state the reason why your claim was denied and reference the specific Plan provision(s) on which the denial is based. If the claim is denied because MedMutual Life did not received sufficient information, the claims decision will describe the additional information needed and explain why such information is needed. Further, if an internal rule, protocol, guideline or other criterion was relied upon in making the denial, the claims decision will state the rule, protocol, guideline or other criteria or indicate that such rule, protocol, quideline or other criteria was relied upon and that you may request a copy free of charge. The notification will also include a description of the Plan review procedures and time limits, including a statement of your right to bring a civil action if your claim is denied after an appeal.

### **Appealing the Initial Determination**

If MedMutual Life denies your claim, you may appeal the decision. Upon your written request, MedMutual Life will provide you free of charge with copies of documents, records and other information relevant to your claim. You must submit your appeal to MedMutual Life at the address indicated on the claim form within 180 days of receiving MedMutual Life's decision. Appeals must be in writing and must include at least the following information:

- · Name of Employee
- Name of the Plan
- · Reference to the initial decision
- An explanation why you are appealing the initial determination

As part of your appeal, you may submit any written comments, documents, records, or other information relating to your claim.

After MedMutual Life receives your written request appealing the initial determination, MedMutual Life will conduct a full and fair review of your claim. Deference will not be given to the initial denial, and MedMutual Life's review will look at the claim anew. The review on appeal will take into account all comments, documents, records, and other information that you submit relating to your claim without regard to whether such information was submitted or considered in the initial determination. The person who will review your appeal will not be the same person as the person who made the initial decision to deny your claim. In addition, the person who is reviewing the appeal will not be a subordinate of the person who made the initial decision to deny your claim. If the initial denial is based in whole or part on a medical judgment, MedMutual Life will consult with a health care professional with appropriate training and experience in the field of medicine involved in the medical judgment. This health care professional will not have consulted on the initial determination, and will not be a subordinate of any person who was consulted on the initial determination.

MedMutual Life will notify you in writing of its final decision within a reasonable period of time, but no later than 45 days after MedMutual Life's receipt of your written request for review, except that under special circumstances MedMutual Life may have up to an additional 45 days to provide written notification of the final decision. If such an extension is required, MedMutual Life will notify you prior to the expiration of the initial 45-day period, state the reason(s) why such an extension is needed, and state when it will make its determination. If an extension is needed because you did not provide sufficient information, the time period from MedMutual Life's notice to you of the need for an extension to when MedMutual Life receives the requested information does not count toward the time MedMutual Life is allowed to notify you of its final decision. You will have 45 days to provide the requested information from the date you receive the notice from MedMutual Life.

If MedMutual Life denies the claim on appeal, MedMutual Life will send you a final written decision that states the reason(s) why the claim you appealed is being denied, references any specific Plan provision(s) on which the denial is based, any

voluntary appeal procedures offered by the Plan, and a statement of your right to bring a civil action if your claim is denied after an appeal. If an internal rule, protocol, guideline or other criterion was relied upon in denying the claim on appeal, the final written decision will state the rule, protocol, guideline or other criteria or indicate that such rule, protocol, guideline or other criteria was relied upon and that you may request a copy free of charge. Upon written request, MedMutual Life will provide you free of charge with copies of documents, records and other information relevant to your claim.

# Discretionary Authority of Plan Administrator and Other Plan Fiduciaries

In carrying out their respective responsibilities under the Plan, the Plan administrator and other Plan fiduciaries shall have discretionary authority to interpret the terms of the Plan and to determine eligibility for and entitlement to Plan benefits in accordance with the terms of the Plan. Any interpretation or determination made pursuant to such discretionary authority shall be given full force and effect, unless it can be shown that the interpretation or determination was arbitrary and capricious.

### STATEMENT OF ERISA RIGHTS

The following statement is required by federal law and regulation.

As a participant in the Plan, you are entitled to certain rights and protections under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 (ERISA). ERISA provides that all participants shall be entitled to:

### **Receive Information About Your Plan and Benefits**

Examine, without charge, at the Plan administrator's office and at other specified locations, all Plan documents, including insurance contracts and a copy of the latest annual report (Form 5500 Series) filed by the Plan with the U.S. Department of Labor and available at the Public Disclosure Room of the Employee Benefits Security Administration.

Obtain, upon written request to the Plan Administrator, copies of documents governing the operation of the Plan, including insurance contracts and copies of the latest annual report (Form 5500 Series) and updated summary plan descriptions. The administrator may make a reasonable charge for the copies.

Receive a summary of the Plan's annual financial report. The Plan Administrator is required by law to furnish each participant with a copy of this summary annual report.

### **Prudent Actions by Plan Fiduciaries**

In addition to creating rights for Plan participants, ERISA imposes duties upon the people who are responsible for the operation of the employee benefit plan. The people who operate your Plan, called "fiduciaries" of the Plan, have a duty to do so prudently and in the interest of you and other Plan participants and beneficiaries.

No one, including your employer or any other person, may fire you or otherwise discriminate against you in any way to prevent you from obtaining a welfare benefit or exercising your rights under ERISA.

### **Enforce Your Rights**

If your claim for a welfare benefit is denied or ignored in whole or in part, you have a right to know why this was done, to obtain copies of documents relating to the decision without charge, and to appeal any denial, all within certain time schedules.

Under ERISA, there are steps you can take to enforce the above rights. For instance, if you request a copy of Plan documents or the latest annual report and do not receive them within 30 days, you may file suit in a Federal court. In such a case, the court may require the Plan administrator to provide the materials and pay you up to \$110 a day until you receive the materials, unless the materials were not sent because of reasons beyond the control of the administrator. If you have a claim for benefits which is denied or ignored, in whole or in part, you may file suit in a state or Federal court.

In addition, if you disagree with the Plan's decision or lack thereof concerning the qualified status of a domestic relations order or a medical child support order, you may file suit in a Federal court.

If it should happen that Plan fiduciaries misuse the Plan's money, or if you are discriminated against for asserting your rights, you may seek assistance from the U.S. Department of Labor, or you may file suit in a Federal court.

The court will decide who should pay court costs and legal fees. If you are successful, the court may order the person you have sued to pay these costs and fees.

If you lose, the court may order you to pay these costs and fees; for example, if it finds your claim is frivolous.

#### **Assistance with Your Questions**

If you have any questions about your Plan, you should contact the Plan administrator, If you have any questions about this statement or about your rights under ERISA, or if you need assistance in obtaining documents from the Plan administrator, you should contact the nearest office of the Employee Benefits Security Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, listed in your telephone directory or the Division of Technical Assistance and Inquiries, Employee Benefits Security Administration, U.S. Department of Labor. 200 Constitution Avenue N.W. Washington, D.C. 20210. You may also obtain certain publications about your rights and responsibilities under ERISA by calling the publications hotline of the Employee Benefits Security Administration.

#### **FUTURE OF THE PLAN**

It is hoped that the Plan will be continued indefinitely, but PCC Airfoils, LLC reserves the right to change or terminate the Plan in the future. Any such action would be taken only after careful consideration.

The Board of Directors of PCC Airfoils, LLC shall be empowered to amend or terminate the Plan or any benefit under the Plan at any time.

# Multi-Language Interpreter Services & Nondiscrimination Notice



This document notifies individuals of how to seek assistance if they speak a language other than English.

#### **Spanish**

ATENCIÓN: Si habla español, tiene a su disposición servicios gratuitos de asistencia lingüística. Llame al 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### Chinese

注意:如果您使用繁體中文,您可以免費獲得語言援助服務。請致電 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711)。

#### German

ACHTUNG: Wenn Sie Deutsch sprechen, stehen Ihnen kostenlos sprachliche Hilfsdienstleistungen zur Verfügung. Rufnummer: 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### **Arabic**

ملحوظة: إذا كنت تتحدث اذكر اللغة، فإن خدمات المساعدة اللغوية تتوافر لك ( بالمجان. اتصل برقم 5729-380-800-1 رقم هاتف الصم والبكم 711).

#### Pennsylvania Dutch

Wann du Deitsch schwetzscht, kannscht du mitaus Koschte ebber gricke, ass dihr helft mit die englisch Schprooch. Ruf selli Nummer uff: Call 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### Russian

ВНИМАНИЕ: Если вы говорите на русском языке, то вам доступны бесплатные услуги перевода. Звоните 1-800-382-5729 (телетайп: 711).

#### **French**

ATTENTION: Si vous parlez français, des services d'aide linguistique vous sont proposés gratuitement. Appelez le 1-800-382-5729 (ATS: 711).

#### **Vietnamese**

CHÚ Ý: Nếu bạn nói Tiếng Việt, có các dịch vụ hỗ trợ ngôn ngữ miễn phí dành cho bạn. Gọi số 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### Navajo

Díí baa akó nínízin: Díí saad bee yáníłti' go Diné Bizaad, saad bee áká'ánída'áwo'dęę', t'áá jiik'eh, éí ná hóló, koji' hódíílnih 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

Order Number: Z8188-MCA R4/19

Dept of Ins. Filing Number: Z8188-MCA R9/16

#### Oromo

XIYYEEFFANNAA: Afaan dubbattu Oroomiffa, tajaajila gargaarsa afaanii, kanfaltiidhaan ala, ni argama. Bilbilaa 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### Korean

주의: 한국어를 사용하시는 경우, 언어 지원 서비스를 무료로 이용하실 수 있습니다. 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711)번으로 전화해 주십시오.

#### Italian

ATTENZIONE: In caso la lingua parlata sia l'italiano, sono disponibili servizi di assistenza linguistica gratuiti. Chiamare il numero 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### **Japanese**

注意事項:日本語を話される場合、無料の言語支援をご利用いただけます。1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711) まで、お電話にてご連絡ください。

#### **Dutch**

AANDACHT: Als u nederlands spreekt, kunt u gratis gebruikmaken van de taalkundige diensten. Bel 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

#### Ukrainian

УВАГА! Якщо ви розмовляєте українською мовою, ви можете звернутися до безкоштовної служби мовної підтримки. Телефонуйте за номером 1-800-382-5729 (телетайп: 711).

#### Romanian

ATENȚIE: Dacă vorbiți limba română, vă stau la dispoziție servicii de asistență lingvistică, gratuit. Sunați la 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

### **Tagalog**

PAUNAWA: Kung nagsasalita ka ng Tagalog, maaari kang gumamit ng mga serbisyo ng tulong sa wika nang walang bayad. Tumawag sa 1-800-382-5729 (TTY: 711).

Please Note: Products marketed by Medical Mutual may be underwritten by one of its subsidiaries, such as Medical Health Insuring Corporation of Ohio or MedMutual Life Insurance Company.

# QUESTIONS ABOUT YOUR BENEFITS OR OTHER INQUIRIES ABOUT YOUR HEALTH INSURANCE SHOULD BE DIRECTED TO MEDICAL MUTUAL'S CUSTOMER CARE DEPARTMENT AT 1-800-382-5729.

### **Nondiscrimination Notice**

Medical Mutual of Ohio complies with applicable federal civil rights laws and does not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability or sex in its operation of health programs and activities. Medical Mutual does not exclude people or treat them differently because of race, color, national origin, age, disability or sex in its operation of health programs and activities.

- Medical Mutual provides free aids and services to people with disabilities to communicate effectively with us, such as qualified sign language interpreters, and written information in other formats (large print, audio, accessible electronic formats, etc.).
- Medical Mutual provides free language services to people whose primary language is not English, such as qualified interpreters and information written in other languages.

If you need these services or if you believe Medical Mutual failed to provide these services or discriminated in another way on the basis of race, color, national origin, age, disability or sex, with respect to your health care benefits or services, you can submit a written complaint to the person listed below. Please include as much detail as possible in your written complaint to allow us to effectively research and respond.

### **Civil Rights Coordinator**

Medical Mutual of Ohio 2060 East Ninth Street Cleveland, OH 44115-1355

MZ: 01-10-1900

Email: CivilRightsCoordinator@MedMutual.com

You can also file a civil rights complaint with the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office for Civil Rights.

- Electronically through the Office for Civil Rights Complaint Portal available at: ocrportal.hhs.gov/ocr/portal/lobby.jsf
- By mail at:

U.S. Department of Health and Human Services 200 Independence Avenue, SW Room 509F HHH Building Washington, DC 20201-0004

■ By phone at:

1-800-368-1019 (TDD: 1-800-537-7697)

 Complaint forms are available at: hhs.gov/ocr/office/file/index.html

Products marketed by Medical Mutual may be underwritten by one of its subsidiaries, such as Medical Health Insuring Corporation of Ohio or MedMutual Life Insurance Company.